

# South-western Niger: Preventing a New Insurrection

Africa Report N°301 | 29 April 2021

Translation from French

# Headquarters International Crisis Group

Avenue Louise 235 • 1050 Brussels, Belgium
Tel: +32 2 502 90 38 • brussels@crisisgroup.org

Preventing War. Shaping Peace.

# **Table of Contents**

Exec	cutive Summary	i
I.	Introduction	1
II.	The Escalation of Cross-border Banditry	2
III.	Toward New Forms of Violence?	4
	A. The Crisis of Pastoralism and Its Repercussions	4
	B. Communal Banditry?	6
	C. The Formation of Self-defence Groups	7
IV.	Toward a Third Jihadist Hub in Niger?	9
	A. Jihadist Influences from the Sahara	9
	B. Jihadist Influences in Nigeria	11
v.	Security without Stabilisation	14
VI.	Preventing the Spread	16
	A. Mitigating Factors of Insurgency among Herders	16
	B. Preventing the Degradation of Communal Relations	17
	C. Securing the Territory and Demobilising Bandits	18
VII.	Conclusion	19
APP	PENDICES	
A.	Map of the South-western Niger Border Zone	20
B.	About the International Crisis Group	21
C.	Crisis Group Reports and Briefings on Africa since 2018	22
D.	Crisis Group Board of Trustees	25

# **Principal Findings**

**What's new?** Under the influence of armed groups operating from Nigeria, organised banditry is spreading to south-western Niger, along a border strip between the towns of Maradi and Dogondoutchi. This phenomenon reinforces mistrust between ethnic groups, paving the way for the emergence of armed insurrection.

Why does it matter? Jihadist groups – which are already present in this border zone – often exploit communal violence to enlist new fighters. As they take root, they could open a new front against the Nigerien state and threaten to encircle Niamey, the capital.

**What should be done?** Niger's authorities should complement their current security efforts with preventive measures aimed primarily at: remedying the injustices experienced by communities living off livestock; initiating intercommunal dialogue; and better supervising fledgling self-defence groups.

# Executive Summary

Under the influence of gangs operating out of Nigeria, banditry is spreading in southwestern Niger. Along a border strip stretching between the Nigerien towns of Maradi and Dogondoutchi (or Doutchi), armed bandits have stolen entire herds and kidnapped hundreds of villagers. Many of the marauders are driven by greed, but others – in particular nomads whose pastoral livelihoods are imperilled by farmland expansion – take up arms to defend their families and property or to avenge injustices. In reaction, sedentary border zone residents have been forming fledgling self-defence groups. The insecurity risks creating the conditions for an insurrection that jihadists could exploit. The Nigerien authorities are mobilising their security apparatus to respond to the new threats. They should also redress grievances of herders impoverished by the pastoral crisis, reducing their incentive to take up arms, while pursuing intercommunal dialogue, monitoring self-defence groups and disarming bandits who pose a particular danger.

Cross-border banditry is not new along the strip linking Maradi to Dogondoutchi. For decades, it has fuelled organised criminal networks that transformed in the early 2010s due to external dynamics, primarily the war in Libya. Since 2011, the Libyan war economy has revolved around trafficking, which has facilitated illicit flows (notably of drugs and fuel) from Nigeria through Niger. Flowing in the opposite direction, weapons from Qaddafi-era stocks are supplying criminals in countries to the south. Concentrated in Nigeria's northern states in the 2010s, these gangs have become specialised in cattle rustling, kidnapping and targeted killing. Starting in the middle of the decade, they exported their violence to the Nigerien side of the border: to Maradi from 2016, and then to Tahoua in 2019. The bandits have ties to the crossborder trafficking networks, and they recruit from all the ethnic groups in the region (Hausa, Tuareg and Fulani).

The new banditry is giving birth to new forms of violence, as the pastoral crisis hits the regions of Tahoua, Maradi and Dosso. The expansion of agricultural land greatly reduces the space available for livestock to graze, leading to pastoralists' progressive impoverishment and sparking conflict between them and other land users, especially crop farmers. Many herders have come to see joining the bandits as a way of saving their livelihoods and protecting themselves from cattle rustling, as well as sometimes reaching a position of power. This trend was already significant in Nigeria and is now spreading into Niger. Some bandits remain simple criminals, but others, notably among the Fulani, have become public figures respected as defenders of the community.

The communal aspect of banditry threatens social cohesion in south-western Niger, as it does in north-western Nigeria. Sedentary border zone residents have come to associate banditry with the Fulani, who make up the majority of the area's nomadic population. To protect themselves from bandits, villagers in the Maradi region are forming self-defence groups that are predominantly Hausa. These groups exclude pastoralists – and especially Fulani – due to prejudice linking them to bandits, even though they may be victims of rustling and kidnapping themselves. The Fulani are thus driven toward bandit groups to seek protection.

An armed insurrection against the state is becoming a real danger amid the communal violence, as the region is increasingly arousing the interest of jihadist groups from the Sahel and north-eastern Nigeria. The close link between jihadists and bandits is already evident elsewhere in the Sahel. The border strip extending from Dogondoutchi to Birni N'Konni (or Konni) is already a supply corridor for the Islamic State in the Greater Sahara, which has anchored itself here since 2018, even attempting to collect a protection tax. Jihadists could take shelter in the scattered woods along the border from Maradi to Dogondoutchi, which already serve as a refuge for bandits. Finally, from north-eastern Nigeria, Jama'tu Ahlis Sunna Lidda'awati wal-Jihad (JAS), more commonly known as Boko Haram, and Ansaru, a JAS dissident group, are try-

ing to move into Nigeria's north west and closer to the south west of bordering Niger.

Niger reacted very early to the deteriorating situation along the border strip. The authorities have strengthened security measures, but these remain insufficient. Nigerien forces are deployed on many fronts across the country and are generally stretched thin. The effectiveness of their response to cross-border banditry depends on cooperation with Nigeria, which is longstanding but needs improvement. The two countries have strengthened cooperation amid the recent escalation of violence, but they are still doing too little to stop people from falling into banditry or an insurrection from emerging. Compared to other regions of Niger facing insurgencies, such as Tillabery and Diffa, this border strip has seen little investment from either the state or its partners.

To prevent an insurrection in this zone, it is essential to reduce the injustices experienced by pastoralists and to preserve social cohesion. The new president of Niger should thus make ranching a major policy area. Pastoralists should be better represented in land commissions and have access to more intermediaries to defend their rights. Such measures would encourage them to resort to law rather than force. The state should strictly supervise self-defence groups and establish communal dialogues as it has done elsewhere in Niger. Finally, the state must step up security efforts to prevent an epidemic of violence, in particular by strengthening cooperation with bordering states, though it should not rule out negotiations to demobilise certain bandit groups. For their part, Niger's partners should take an interest in these areas before they face destabilisation, possibly funding a prevention program that Nigerien authorities would design and run.

Niamey/Brussels, 29 April 2021

# South-western Niger: Preventing a New Insurrection

# I. Introduction

The southern parts of Maradi and Tahoua regions, some of the most heavily populated areas of Niger, suffer almost daily attacks from bandits operating from across the border in Nigeria.¹ These attacks have attracted little public attention, but their impact is severe: since 2017, bandits have stolen tens of thousands of animals, kidnapped several hundred people and killed many; nearly 70,000 Nigerians have taken refuge in Maradi and 20,000 Nigeriens have been internally displaced.² While the banditry is not new, its scale and violence are unprecedented. Long considered a Nigerian problem, this banditry is increasingly hurting Niger as well, damaging its economy, which relies heavily on agropastoral activities and cross-border trade with Nigeria, both curtailed by the insecurity.

This report analyses the development of banditry and warns of the potentially disastrous consequences for south-western Niger should it continue to mutate. It examines the dynamics that could transform bandits into insurgents and draw them closer to the jihadists who are already present in the border zone. The zone under study covers a 400km strip of land stretching from the department of Dogondoutchi (or Doutchi), in the region of Dosso, to the departments of Guidan-Roumdji and Madarounfa in the region of Maradi (see map in Appendix A). This zone also includes the departments of Birni N'Konni (or Konni) and Madaoua, in the south of Tahoua region.

The report draws on fieldwork carried out in Niamey and Maradi, mostly in October 2020, as well as on online exchanges conducted between then and March 2021. It also relies on previous Crisis Group research both in this zone and in north-western Nigeria. Among those interviewed were representatives of local and national governments, defence and security forces, traditional authorities, civil society actors and victims of attacks, including residents of Konni and Doutchi. The report complements the analysis carried out by Crisis Group across the border, in north-western Nigeria, in early 2020.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In Maradi, the departments of Madarounfa (129 inhabitants/sq km) and Guidan-Roumdji (115 inhabitants/sq km) have two of the three highest population densities in Niger. In Tahoua, Konni (94 inhabitants/sq km) and Madaoua (91 inhabitants/sq km) are the most densely populated departments. In Doutchi, the population density is 57 inhabitants/sq km.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Maradi Factsheets", UN High Commissioner for Refugees, December 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Dogondoutchi and Madarounfa sit, respectively, at the western and eastern limits of the border area most affected by banditry from northern Nigeria. Dogondoutchi is also a stronghold of the Islamic State in the Greater Sahara (ISGS) in south-western Niger. The department of Torodi, farther west, could have been included, but events there reflect different dynamics with links to Burkina Faso. The ISGS is also present there, but its units answer to a different chain of command based in Burkina Faso.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Crisis Group Africa Report N°288, Violence in Nigeria's North West: Rolling Back the Mayhem, 18 May 2020.

# **II.** The Escalation of Cross-border Banditry

In south-western Niger, along the strip connecting the departments of Doutchi and Madarounfa, cross-border banditry is a decades-old phenomenon. But in recent years, it has become more organised and much more violent. This development is largely attributable to several factors: the 2011 Libyan crisis; deteriorating security in the border states of north-western Nigeria; and the influence of this neighbouring zone on south-western Niger.

This agropastoral region has long maintained licit and illicit economic exchanges with Nigeria, some of which are linked to the rustling and black-market sale of live-stock. For example, the municipality of Guidan-Roumdji (Maradi region) was originally a village that lived off the slaughter of cattle stolen from Nigeria, an enterprise involving organised networks of butchers selling stolen cattle. Likewise, since the 1980s, cattle rustled in northern Mali are exported to Nigeria via a corridor passing through Tahoua, in Niger, then through Sokoto state, in northern Nigeria. This channel is also used for other contraband. Since the 1983-1984 drought, the smuggling of Nigerian fuel has notably emerged as a substitute activity for many herders. It has become an essential segment of the economy in the Maradi and Tahoua regions. Vast criminal networks operating between the Sahara Desert and the Niger-Nigeria border have gradually appeared.

The nature of this banditry began to change in the early 2010s due to external factors. Most important was the Libyan crisis of 2011. Trafficking became central to the Libyan war economy, facilitating the illicit flows from Nigeria: people (migrants, including some destined to work as prostitutes) and narcotics (Tramadol and Indian hemp). These flows are moving north, via Niger and Libya, to supply the Middle Eastern and European markets. Basic necessities and fuel smuggled from Nigeria also fill part of the Sahelian market's needs.

At the same time, since 2011, weapons of war from stocks accumulated during the Qaddafi era have been making their way down from Libya to satisfy part of the subregional demand for arms, notably from Nigerien and Nigerian criminal groups, although the latter also obtain supplies from Nigeria. The regions of Tahoua and Maradi have thus become trafficking corridors for Libyan small arms and ammunition destined for Nigeria.<sup>9</sup>

The western part of the Niger-Nigeria border was simultaneously affected by a deteriorating security situation in several northern Nigerian states in the 2010s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See Crisis Group Report, *Violence in Nigeria's North West: Rolling Back the Mayhem*, op. cit. In general, the largely Nigerien networks that operate in Niger are little researched, unlike in Nigeria where the phenomenon is better known. See Murtala Ahmed Rufaï, "Cattle Rustling and Armed Banditry along Nigeria-Niger Borderlands", *Journal of Humanities and Social Science*, vol. 23, no. 4 (2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Aghali Abdoulkader, "Le 'bien' sécurité dans trois communes", Lasdel, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See Crisis Group Africa Report N°261: *The Niger-Mali Border: Subordinating Military Action to a Political Strategy*, 12 June 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See Vincent Caupin, "Les flux d'hydrocarbures entre le Niger et le Nigéria", Orstom, 1997.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> In recent years, traffickers have been arrested and arms seized. On the flows between Libya and the states of Katsina and Zamfara, for example, see "Nigeria's Herder-Farmer Conflict", Conflict Armament Research, 2020.

Crisis Group Africa Report N°301, 29 April 2021

Mounting violence in Zamfara state, particularly after 2013, resulted in the formation of better-organised bandit groups equipped with arms sent from Libya, but also from the Lake Chad basin. <sup>10</sup> Since 2016, this insecurity has spilled over the border, primarily affecting the Nigerien region of Maradi, next to Zamfara state. Attacks there multiplied, replicating forms of crime already seen in Nigeria: theft of entire herds of cattle and kidnappings for ransom. <sup>11</sup>

In 2019, the attacks spread to Nigerian states neighbouring Zamfara, including Katsina and Sokoto. <sup>12</sup> In turn, the west of Niger's Maradi region (bordering Sokoto) was hit by insecurity, in particular the departments of Madaoua, Konni and Doutchi. Nigerian territory remains the rear base for bandit groups operating on both sides of the border. They benefit from being able to retreat easily into extensive wooded areas such as Baban Raffi, straddling Nigeria and the Nigerien departments of Madarounfa and Guidan-Roumdji, and the long forest zone of Gandou (Nigeria), bordering the Nigerien departments of Doutchi and Konni.

Bandits come from different ethnic groups in the region (Hausa, Tuareg and Fulani) and have often been involved in cross-border criminal networks. Several bandit leaders are known to have begun their activities in the 1990s, smuggling fuel, selling stolen cattle or trafficking weapons, and some continue to do so. <sup>13</sup> In 2019, President Muhammadu Buhari's government decided to close the Nigerian border, an initiative which reportedly had the impact of driving more people into the criminal economy. <sup>14</sup>

Banditry also thrives off local tensions. Many attacks are the result of scores being settled between people from the same families, villages or communities. These often involve longstanding, unresolved conflicts, jealousies and experiences of injustice. But the herding crisis is undoubtedly the single most important and most worrying factor reshaping cross-border banditry today. <sup>15</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In 2013, the governor of Zamfara's decision to organise militias contributed to the rise in violence. See Crisis Group Report, *Violence in Nigeria's North West: Rolling Back the Mayhem*, op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Cases of cattle rustling began to increase in late 2016. See "Le nord du Nigéria aux mains des voleurs de bétail", RFI, 10 November 2016.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 12}$  The agreements between Zamfara's governor and certain bandit groups led the latter to pursue their activities in neighbouring states.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "After the Storm: Organized Crime across the Sahel-Sahara Following Upheaval in Libya and Mali", Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 2019. Crisis Group interview, defence and security forces officials, Maradi, 12 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> The border was closed in order to limit imports and support Nigerian production. The smuggling economy was stimulated by the rising prices of basic necessities and fuel. See "Buhari explique pourquoi il a décidé de fermer temporairement des postes-frontières avec le Bénin et le Niger", *La Tribune*, 30 August 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Crisis Group interviews, village chief, Nigerien security forces leader and victims of banditry, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

# **III. Toward New Forms of Violence?**

Not only is banditry spreading, but the violence is increasing in scale: animal rustling now involves entire herds, kidnappings are becoming common and targeted killings – infrequent until 2019 – are on the rise. The violence is partly fuelled by a crisis of pastoralism. This crisis, which affects the border strip between Doutchi and Maradi like other Sahelian areas, stirs up tensions between ethnic groups and lays the groundwork for the emergence of insurgencies.

# A. The Crisis of Pastoralism and Its Repercussions

The crisis of pastoralism affecting the Sahel is hitting herders hard in the regions of Tahoua, Maradi and Dosso. Here, more than elsewhere, the expansion of agriculture, combined with increased demographic pressure, is reducing the space dedicated to livestock. <sup>16</sup> The whittling away of grazing areas and transhumance corridors complicates the migration routes of nomadic pastoralists. <sup>17</sup>

The growing difficulty in practising mobile livestock raising – including transhumance – is contributing to the gradual impoverishment of pastoralists. It results in the loss, sale or theft of animals. The reduction of cattle farming areas is leading to conflicts with other land users, especially crop farmers. <sup>18</sup> Changing migration routes force herders to take itineraries that are less secure or with fewer watering points, at the risk of losing part of their herds.

More broadly, the evolution of agropastoral relations is making the situation worse. To diversify their activities or to accumulate savings, crop farmers are becoming owners of livestock and are in turn seeking land for pasture. Land pressure is thus accentuated, causing the once reciprocal relations between pastoralists and crop farmers to suffer. Finally, cattle rustling on both sides of the border is a major threat for pastoralists in the area.

The Nigerien state is trying to regulate and protect the pastoral sector. Niger is in fact a pioneer in the Sahel for its rural code and conflict resolution mechanisms. But the regulatory effort varies in effectiveness from one region to another. One relative success story is Maradi, where the state intervened after a 1991 massacre of Fulani pastoralists by Hausa farmers in Toda (Guidan-Roumdji department) shook the re-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The regions of Maradi and Dosso have the highest rates of agricultural coverage in the country, with 36 per cent and 34 per cent respectively. "Analyse des facteurs de conflits au Niger", UN Development Program, November 2014. In Maradi, between 2004 and 2013, crop areas increased by 217 per cent for cowpea, 235 per cent for groundnut, 272 per cent for sesame and 160 per cent for nutsedge. See the Maradi Regional Development Plan, 2016-2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> This report uses the term "pastoralists" rather than "herders" because, while nomadic pastoralists are the main victims of the crisis, it also affects sedentary pastoralists. Crisis Group interviews, cattle farmers in Maradi, Madaoua and Konni, Maradi and Niamey, May 2019 and October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> These conflicts often result from rural damage due to cattle trampling crops, or from non-compliance with the dates for clearing fields agreed upon by crop farmers and herders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> This reciprocity was based, for example, on the loan of draft oxen to plough fields. Another cooperative arrangement was manure contracts: herders were allowed to feed crop remnants to their herds, in exchange for the manure, which farmers then used as fertiliser.

Crisis Group Africa Report N°301, 29 April 2021

gion. <sup>20</sup> Following this incident, with the support of the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation, the state set up land commissions intended to regulate conflicts over land use. The region has not experienced another conflict as deadly since then, though the situation remains tense. Dosso, however, has continued to see lethal incidents despite regulation. Tahoua has been a more difficult case still. <sup>21</sup> All three regions are drawing up land development plans, but it is too early to predict what effect these will have on conflict mitigation.

In the zone under study, pastoralists are predominantly Fulani and sometimes Tuareg, while crop farmers are predominantly Hausa or Zarma. When limited land resources create a tense climate, the overlap between occupation and ethnic affiliation increases the risk of violence. In Tahoua, communal relations were greatly affected by a conflict that arose in November 2016 in the locality of Bangui (Madaoua department), where Hausa villagers killed 22 Fulani with the probable involvement of traditional Hausa authorities. More recently, in May 2019, crop farmers killed five herders in Allela (Konni department) before the authorities' rapid intervention prevented the conflict from escalating.

Even when violent conflicts are avoided, it is often at the cost of nomadic pastoralists, who suffer various injustices. Village chiefs, most of whom are sedentary, often set excessive and arbitrary fines, some of which they apply in defiance of official regulations. <sup>23</sup> In addition, water and forest management officials and gendarmes regularly demand bribes from herders seeking to reach cattle markets or pasture in certain protected areas. Other rackets stem from the impounding of stray cattle, a legal provision that state representatives and local elected officials abuse. <sup>24</sup> These injustices undermine confidence in the authorities and are detrimental to peaceful coexistence between communities. <sup>25</sup> Indeed, rural populations as a whole suffer from a lack of access to justice, whether because they are geographically distant from courts,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> In reaction to rural damage, Hausa farmers killed 104 Fulani with the approval of traditional authorities. Crisis Group interview, civil society actor, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Dosso, in particular the department of Boboye, has experienced numerous deadly conflicts between farmers and herders. See Gandou Zakara, Arzika Sani, Harouna Abarchi and Adam Kadri, "Les violations collectives des droits humains fondamentaux", IWGIA/AREN, 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The conflict in Bangui resulted from rural damage that was rightly or wrongly attributed to Fulani herders. Against the backdrop of pre-existing communal tensions, the damage seemingly served as a pretext for a series of violent acts serving the political interests of a local Hausa official. He coveted the village mayorship, which was held by a Fulani, and armed young Hausa to kill or drive out the Fulani. The individual was prosecuted and the case is still under investigation. The case of Bangui illustrates the importance of controlling local power for securing access to resources. Each ethnic group bemoans its difficulty in getting access to land and water when someone from another group holds the mayorship. Crisis Group interviews, researcher in Tahoua, villagers and local authorities from Bangui, Niamey and Maradi, 2019-2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> These regulations require that a joint commission representing the interests of each party meet to reach a consensus on the amount of compensation to be paid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Several cases of illegal impounding of animals have been recorded in recent years in Dosso and Tahoua, for example. Crisis Group interview, herders' association head, Niamey, 13 October 2020. <sup>25</sup> In Maradi, Tahoua and Doutchi, many pastoralists claim to be victims of injustice and decry what they describe as official favouritism toward crop farmers. Crisis Group interviews, herders in these areas, Niamey and Maradi, October 2020.

unaware of their legal recourse, or too poor to pay for legal services. The paralegal networks that serve rural Mali are still insufficiently developed in Niger.<sup>26</sup>

Most Fulani pastoralists are no longer able to live off livestock alone, and some adopt an agropastoral way of life if they can. Some Fulani are becoming more or less sedentary. Others are abandoning the pastoral world altogether. Yet they are poorly prepared for vocational retraining, and their professional prospects are limited, as they have less schooling than sedentary people. As the alternatives are few, a small number of pastoralists fall into banditry.

# B. Communal Banditry?

For many Fulani herders in this region, joining the bandits is simply a way of dealing with the herding crisis, protecting themselves from cattle theft and sometimes attaining a position of power. This trend was already significant in Nigeria and is now spreading into Niger. It leads, in turn, to the stigmatisation of Fulani pastoralists and strains communal relations.

Particularly in north-western Nigeria, bandits are often seen as successful men: in a few months or years, formerly impoverished herders who took up banditry have become owners of several hundred or even thousand head of livestock. With the power granted by weapons and money, they set the rules for using local lands. In north-western Nigeria, it can be necessary for herders to join the bandits simply to ensure their own safety and to protect their herds. "In Nigeria, the bandits laugh at herders who have not joined their ranks and call them weak", notes a cross-border herder.<sup>27</sup>

In Niger, similar behaviours are developing. While most Fulani bandits remain simple criminals, others pose as defenders of the community and have become respected local figures. In the aftermath of the above-mentioned Bangui conflict, a Fulani bandit leader, originally from that locality and operating in Niger, contacted several Fulani notables living nearby to offer them his protection services. <sup>28</sup> Fulani bandits tend to target Hausa and spare fellow Fulani. <sup>29</sup> In the Maradi areas of Guidan-Roumdji and Madarounfa, the bandits attacked the Hausa villages, while leaving the Fulani hamlets and encampments be. Those Fulani whom the bandits do target are often those who refuse to join their ranks or are suspected of giving information to the authorities. <sup>30</sup> Fulani villages reportedly protect themselves from attack by providing recruits to the local bandits. <sup>31</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Paralegals are civilians trained in law who provide legal assistance to populations that otherwise lack it. They must be familiar with local sociological realities to gain the residents' acceptance. They are quite well organised in Mali, though less so in other Sahel states. "Besoins et satisfaction en matière de justice au Mali", The Hague Institute for Innovation of Law, 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Crisis Group interview, Madaoua-based herder, Maradi, 11 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> They refused, aware that settling would not be to their advantage considering Bangui's majority Hausa population and the presence of defence and security forces. Crisis Group interviews, Bangui massacre victims, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> In some cases, Fulani public figures, some of whom are bandits, intervened to secure the release of kidnapped Fulani, proving that banditry does not break communal ties.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Hausa and Fulani public figures of high standing, Maradi, 10-12 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Ibid.

The Hausa have come to perceive banditry as particularly widespread among the Fulani, especially in Maradi, the most affected region to date. Communal relations, which were previously healthy, as evidenced by numerous mixed marriages, are deteriorating. Fear is setting in: while some Fulani are leaving their hamlets, others no longer frequent Hausa villages.<sup>32</sup>

# C. The Formation of Self-defence Groups

In north-western Nigeria, the recent wave of murderous banditry has led to the formation of numerous self-defence groups and armed militias.<sup>33</sup> The phenomenon is especially noticeable in sedentary communities of Hausa farmers. Some of these groups were formed very recently, either on a voluntary basis or with the encouragement of local authorities who recruited and armed village-based self-defence units.<sup>34</sup> Others are rooted in the hunting and other brotherhoods of traditional society. Since the 1950s at least, the latter have been tasked with protecting people and property.<sup>35</sup> Confronted with the extreme violence of bandits operating in north-western Nigeria, they have gradually become militarised and now stand accused of various abuses.<sup>36</sup>

Following the Nigerian example, communal self-defence groups appear to be forming in south-western Niger. Indeed, the Nigerien side has recently witnessed the birth of self-defence groups tasked with combating banditry. Still at a fledgling stage, most do not have a specific name. They exist in almost every village in Gabi municipality (Madarounfa department), because banditry has hit this area hard and the state has been unable to protect its inhabitants. In some villages in Tibiri and Safo municipalities (Guidan-Roumdji department), which have been similarly affected by the attacks, self-defence groups equipped with traditional rifles have also reportedly emerged.<sup>37</sup>

For the time being, local authorities and the armed forces appreciate these groups' help. They receive support from local elected officials, who contribute to the purchase of artisanal weapons costing 5,000 CFA francs (or €7.6).<sup>38</sup> Nigerien defence and security forces showed them recognition after they repelled several bandit attacks and managed to recover some stolen livestock.<sup>39</sup> Yet the rate of bandit attacks has not dropped in these municipalities. <sup>40</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>^{33}</sup>$  See Crisis Group Report,  $Violence\ in\ Nigeria's\ North\ West:\ Rolling\ Back\ the\ Mayhem,\ {\it op.\ cit.}$ 

 $<sup>^{34}\,\</sup>mathrm{``Zamfara}$  to recruit 8,500 youth as JTF members",  $Premium\ Times,$  1 November 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> See Miroc Göpfert, "Security in Niamey: An Anthropological Perspective on Policing and an Act of Terrorism in Niger", *Journal of Modern African Studies*, vol. 50, no. 1 (2012).

 $<sup>^{36}</sup>$  Aghali, "Le 'bien' sécurité dans trois communes", op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Crisis Group interviews, NGO official, defence and security forces, Maradi, 10-11 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Crisis Group interviews, public figures of high standing from Madarounfa, Maradi, 10-11 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Between June and November 2020, nineteen attacks were recorded in Tibiri and fifteen in Gabi; since August, ten attacks have occurred in Safo. Other municipalities are targeted to a lesser extent, notably Dan Issa, but also Toda, Dan Abdallah and Sarkin Yamma, as well as other municipalities in Madarounfa and Guidan-Roumdji departments.

The self-defence groups provide real services to local populations, but they threaten social cohesion when their actions target particular ethnic groups. On the Nigerian side of the border, the formation of Hausa self-defence groups prompted the Fulani to approach bandit groups for protection, initiating a cycle of violence that has lasted several years. <sup>41</sup> In Maradi, these fledgling groups are entirely Hausa; the Fulani are systematically excluded due to the stigma attached to them. The risk of ethnically charged confrontations is therefore high. <sup>42</sup> Clashes between the self-defence groups and bandits could easily multiply and inflame communal relations.

The formation of communal self-defence groups generates tensions that, in central Mali and Burkina Faso, for example, have fostered or fuelled cycles of severe ethnic violence. <sup>43</sup> Traditionally, these groups have enjoyed close ties to the authorities. They recruit among sedentary populations, which also form the majority of state representatives. <sup>44</sup> In addition, they maintain forms of collaboration with security services in their common fight against bandits.

Conversely, because pastoralists (and especially Fulani) are often excluded from the self-defence groups and suspected by them of being at the root of violence, they tend to be driven toward bandit groups in the hope of finding a form of protection. This trend further alienates the pastoralists from the state and its security forces, with whom relations are already strained. <sup>45</sup> Pastoralists are generally under-represented in state institutions, as well as political parties, largely as a result of their low level of education. As a result, policymakers seldom take their interests into account.

The risk of an insurgency – the outbreak of open hostilities against the state and its allies – is growing, all the more so because the region is increasingly arousing the interest of jihadist groups based in neighbouring zones.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> The killing of a Fulani associative leader in Dansadau (Sokoto) in 2011 by Hausa self-defence groups (*yan banga*) led to a series of reprisals that motivated each community to equip itself with weapons of war. In Zamfara, self-defence groups (*yan sa kai* or voluntary guards), supported by the authorities, have stepped up violence against herders (including cattle rustling), forcing many of them to seek protection by joining Fulani bandits as auxiliaries or combatants. Crisis Group online interviews, civil society actor in Zamfara, September 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Crisis Group interview, community radio journalist, Maradi, 11 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> See Crisis Group Africa Reports N°287, *Burkina Faso: Stopping the Spiral of Violence*, 24 February 2020; and N°293, *Reversing Central Mali's Descent into Communal Violence*, 9 November 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Crisis Group interviews, civil society actors, Maradi, 10-12 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> In August 2020, in the Nigerian municipality of Garin Fadji bordering Bangui (Niger), herders were attacked by the local *yan banga*. The herders called on local bandits for aid. The bandits then attacked the villagers in retaliation. Crisis Group interviews, Bangui residents, Maradi, 12 October 2020.

# IV. Toward a Third Jihadist Hub in Niger?

Two recent events in south-western Niger have drawn attention to the expanding activities of armed jihadist groups in this region. In August 2020, eight civilians, including six French tourists, were killed by the Islamic State in the Greater Sahara (ISGS) in Kouré, 60km east of Niamey, illustrating the rapid advance of jihadists toward Niger's south west. <sup>46</sup> In October 2020, a U.S. citizen, Philip Walton, was kidnapped from a village in the Konni department by bandits specialised in kidnappings and probably acting on behalf of a jihadist group, thus reflecting the risk of close ties developing between these actors. <sup>47</sup>

At the border that separates south-western Niger from north-western Nigeria, there is a growing presence of jihadist groups, although it is too early to say whether it will endure. In addition to the activity of the ISGS in this region, two other groups have claimed responsibility for attacks in north-western Nigeria: the People Committed to the Propagation of the Prophet's Teachings and Jihad (JAS) — a group led by Abubakar Shekau and more commonly known as Boko Haram — and Ansaru, a JAS dissident group since 2012 and now affiliated with al-Qaeda. Both groups are thus getting dangerously close to Niger.

# A. Jihadist Influences from the Sahara

The ISGS has long used the 140km-long strip stretching from Doutchi to Konni as a supply corridor, and soon could make it an area of operations as well. The ISGS obtains most of its supplies from northern Nigeria; its main zone of activity in Niger is northern Tillabery, an area bordering Mali located north west of Konni. The group reaches it by the so-called highway connecting Konni to Sanam and Abala. There is almost no human or security presence along this axis.<sup>49</sup>

The ISGS has facilitated access to the border area between Sokoto and Konni because a significant number of its local recruits belong to a Fulani sub-group, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> ISGS is the acronym used by many observers to designate the Sahelo-Saharan branch of the Islamic State in West Africa Province (ISWAP). This report uses the acronym for convenience, even though the Islamic State does not officially recognise the group, considering it a constituent part of ISWAP, whose main base is the Lake Chad basin. Although links do exist between them, these two branches are not integrated with each other. They obey separate chains of command. On the Kouré attack, see "Niger: le groupe État islamique revendique l'attaque de Kouré", RFI, 18 September 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The intervention of U.S. Navy Seals led to Walton's release before he was sold off. "US forces rescue American kidnapped in Niger", Al Jazeera, 31 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Ansaru has resurfaced since September 2019 after a three-year lull that followed the 2016 arrest of its leader, Khalid Al Barnawi, by the Nigerian military. On the links between Ansaru and al-Qaeda, see Jacob Zenn, "The Return of al-Qaeda's Faction in Nigeria: What's Going on in Zamfara?", Jamestown Foundation, 25 March 2019. In January and August 2020, Ansaru notably claimed responsibility for attacks in Kaduna state, bordering Zamfara and Katsina states. Caleb Weiss, "Al Qaeda-linked group claims attack in north-western Nigeria", *Long War Journal*, 8 August 2020. Through two videos broadcast on 15 June and 7 July 2020, JAS announced its presence in the states of Zamfara and Niger, bordering the states of Kaduna, Kebbi and Zamfara.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Crisis Group interviews, local civilians and Nigerien security officials, Niamey and Maradi, 6-13 October 2020.

Tolebe, who claim to hail from Sokoto and have family and economic ties there. <sup>50</sup> For several years, columns of combatants and supporters have been travelling to this region on two-wheelers from Abala to bring back food, contraband medicine, motorcycles and fuel. They often exchange stolen cattle or weapons for these products. <sup>51</sup> In addition to these historical ties, the ISGS has trade relations with networks of crossborder smugglers, allowing them to move around without too much trouble.

Since 2018, it appears, the ISGS is no longer merely using the zone for its supplies but is also seeking to develop its operations there. In June 2018, ISGS religious leaders gave sermons a few kilometres from the Nigerian border, in Jima Jimi (a village in the Konni department). That November, the Nigerian authorities identified an ISGS training camp in the same village, which they finally dismantled in February 2019.<sup>52</sup> In early 2021, a jihadist leader from the northern part of Tillabery is said to have died following clashes on the Nigerian side of the border, south of Konni.<sup>53</sup>

Locals also call upon ISGS jihadists for protection from bandits. Thus, in early 2019, prominent public figures from Sokoto (Nigeria) and Konni (Niger), concerned about attacks by bandits from Zamfara (Nigeria), asked ISGS jihadists to drive them away, which they succeeded in doing. <sup>54</sup> The jihadists returned stolen cattle and ransom money to their owners, while pressuring some of the bandits to join the ISGS. <sup>55</sup> In September 2019, another armed incident in Dogon Kiria (Doutchi department) testifies to the movement of ISGS elements. On their way back from Muntseka (Konni department), a jihadist column foiled an ambush by the National Guard, killing one guard.

Since then, the ISGS has sunk roots in many villages in south-western Niger, for instance by encouraging its members to marry locally, recruiting villagers as fighters and placing more arms caches in these settlements.<sup>56</sup> As of June 2020, the ISGS has been reinforcing its presence in the northern parts of the departments of Doutchi and Konni, where it is trying to exercise a form of territorial control rivalling that of the state. In keeping with its operations in the north of Tillabery and Tahoua, the group collects a tax there, the nature of which is not clear: some villagers say it represents the *zakat* (Islamic tax), while others perceive it as a contribution to the group's

 $<sup>^{50}</sup>$  They claim to have left Sokoto at the end of the 19th century and borrowed this transhumance corridor to settle in the north of Tillabery as well as in Madaoua and Dosso.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien security officials, Maradi, 11 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien security officials and civil society actors in Konni, Maradi, 10-12 October 2020. See also "Découverte d'une base de djihadistes en gestation dans le village de Jima-Jimi", Studio Kalangou, 7 December 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> The protagonists in this clash could not be precisely identified. Crisis Group interviews, individual with previously close ties to the ISGS and civil society figure, Niamey, March 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> A prominent public figure from Balle (Sokoto) involved in summoning the jihadists later fell under suspicion of collaboration. The jihadists executed him in May 2019. In Niger, another prominent person from Konni (related to the former from Balle) was accused of complicity and imprisoned for several months before being released on bail. Crisis Group interviews, public figures of high standing from Doutchi and Konni, Nigerien authorities, Niamey, 2019-2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Crisis Group interview, resident of Doutchi, Niamey, March 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Crisis Group interviews, security forces and prominent figures from Konni, Maradi, 11 October 2020.

war effort and its guarantees of protection.<sup>57</sup> This presence involves recruiting collaborators and sympathisers from villages where the ISGS organises sermons.<sup>58</sup> The jihadists also circulate in certain grazing zones in this region, such as the Yani area, where herders have tried in vain to evade paying the tax.<sup>59</sup>

The ISGS may struggle, however, to advance farther south and establish a sanctuary in north-western Nigeria. First, the movement grants significant autonomy to its commanders and maintains a rather loose chain of command. It will therefore have trouble connecting the various cells scattered over such a vast territory. Secondly, it seems to be lacking a relay in north-western Nigeria for the time being, and particularly in Sokoto state, even if some of its recruits are from the area, as previously mentioned. In north-western Nigeria, the ISGS also faces competition from other Nigerian jihadist groups whose incursions and activities are described below. The fact remains that the group occupies several zones around Niamey in what could be a strategy to encircle the capital. <sup>60</sup>

The other major Sahelo-Saharan jihadist group, the Group to Support Islam and Muslims (GSIM), affiliated with al-Qaeda, appears to be less present in the crossborder area between Niger and Nigeria. GSIM has extended its operations to Niger, west into the Torodi area, and to Burkina Faso, from the Yagha region to the East region, two zones where it has coexisted uneasily with the ISGS. This space, where the GSIM's presence has grown steadily since 2018, is both a sanctuary and a platform for the group to expand its actions toward the north of Benin and the border with Nigeria, in to Kebbi state. This expansion strategy opens up the possibility of links forming between GSIM and Ansaru, if the latter is still affiliated with al-Qaeda. A stronger presence of GSIM and Ansaru in the Nigerian states of Kebbi and Sokoto would increase jihadist pressure in Niger's Dosso region.

# B. Jihadist Influences in Nigeria

Two Nigerian groups from the country's north east, the JAS and Ansaru, are now encroaching upon its north west.  $^{62}$  Since its creation, Ansaru has called for restoration of the Sokoto caliphate and therefore – at least through its rhetoric – it embodies a particular threat in the north west.  $^{63}$  On 11 December 2020, the JAS claimed the kid-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Operations to collect this tax have taken place in at least 30 villages in the municipalities of Tebaram, Bagaroua, Soucoucoutane, Kourfey, Matankari, Dogon Kiria and southern Sanam. Crisis Group interviews, civilians from these areas, humanitarian workers and security officers, Niamey and Maradi, October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Doutchi and Konni residents, Niamey and Maradi, October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Crisis Group interview, researcher specialising in the Tahoua area, Niamey, 8 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> In January 2020, casings of mortar shells probably fired in the direction of the capital were found near Niamey, suggesting an imminent terrorist threat. Crisis Group interview, Nigerien officer, Niamey, 7 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Ansaru's current affiliation is uncertain. In 2015, some Ansaru members indeed joined ISWAP. "Boko Haram Faction Releases Book on History and Ideology", Council on Foreign Relation, 9 August 2018. See also "The Return of al-Qaeda's Faction in Nigeria: What's Going on in Zamfara?", op. cit. <sup>62</sup> In 2014, for example, the JAS claimed responsibility for an attack on the Kano mosque (Kaduna state). "Attentat meurtrier au Nigéria dans la grande mosquée de Kano", *Le Monde*, 28 November 2014. <sup>63</sup> Ansaru perpetrated several kidnappings between 2011 and 2013 in Kebbi, Bauchi and Katsina states.

napping of 334 high-school students in Kankara, a locality of Katsina state, 220km south of Maradi, its first large-scale operation in north-western Nigeria since 2014. Nevertheless, the incident could illustrate the group's occasional collaboration with local bandits rather than aspirations to a permanent presence outside its northeastern stronghold.<sup>64</sup>

Recent border attacks against Nigerien and Nigerian defence and security forces suggest growing ties between border gangs and Nigerian jihadist groups. No statements have been made, but the tactics and heavy weaponry used in the attacks bespeak a jihadist influence, as the militants can generally muster greater firepower than simple bandits. Thus, the use of M80 rocket launchers, highly prized by jihadists, in the attack on the Mobile Border Control Company in Maradi on 1 December 2019, suggests possible logistical links with the jihadists. On 18 July 2020, a few kilometres from the border with Maradi, in Jibia (Nigeria), "bandits" ambushed the Nigerian army for the first time, killing 23 soldiers. Their leader, one of the main bandits operating in Maradi, appears to be stepping up relations with jihadist groups. 65

The geography of the border strip is also conducive to the development of sanctuaries for armed groups, including jihadists. The wooded areas scattered along the border from Maradi to Doutchi are already frequented by bandits but could also serve as a refuge for jihadists. <sup>66</sup> Gandou forest, located on the border between Doutchi and Konni, is said to shelter so many armed men, both bandits and possible jihadists, that local residents call it "Sambisa 2", after the forest that the JAS uses as a base in north-eastern Nigeria. It was in this forest that the U.S. hostage was detained in October 2020. In 2017, in the forest of Baban Rafi (Maradi), the Nigerien authorities discovered a weapons cache that one of the arrested combatants helped identify as belonging to ISWAP. <sup>67</sup>

The widespread violence in north-western Nigeria could spill over into Niger. It is still difficult to predict whether the banditry in the region will remain as it is, simple crime without a clear political motive, or whether it will evolve toward more organised insurgency. The latter scenario could develop even without the support of jihadist groups; but since 2012, most insurgencies in the Sahel have been facilitated by jihadist groups exploiting local divisions. The jihadisation of banditry is a consistent trend in these insurrections and presents a growing risk in the region. <sup>68</sup> On the Nigerian side, the JAS has announced its intention to recruit from bandit groups operating in north-western Nigeria, which Ansaru seems to already be doing. <sup>69</sup> Among

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> "Nigéria : avec l'enlèvement des lycéens de Kankara, la nouvelle expansion de Boko Haram", RFI, 16 December 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien security officials, Maradi, 11-12 October 2020.

 $<sup>^{66}</sup>$  Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien security officials, Maradi, 12 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> In Torodi, for example, some of the jihadists were previously local bandits who had been defeated by self-defence groups. From 2018, with the jihadists' support, they "took their revenge" upon these groups. Crisis Group interview, elected official from Torodi, Niamey, 7 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Ansaru has reportedly already recruited one of the most important leaders of the Zamfara bandits. It appears that he mobilises herders, promising them security as long as their actions conform with the jihad, and thus prohibits, among other things, cattle rustling and kidnapping of civilians. Crisis Group online interview, Zamfara-based journalist, 10 September 2020. In addition, the ban-

Crisis Group Africa Report N°301, 29 April 2021

these bandits are Nigerians and Nigeriens who harbour resentment against the state, notably pastoralists deprived of their means of subsistence.<sup>70</sup> Other Nigerien bandits could follow this trajectory and produce a Nigerien or even transnational hotbed of insurgency, which would challenge the authorities of both countries.

The penetration of jihadist groups in the region could, however, face resistance. The bandits can certainly supply experienced local recruits, but they can also slow down the jihadists' encroachment if the militants interfere with their economic interests, for example, by setting new rules for sharing loot. Moreover, the kidnapping of hundreds of schoolchildren since December 2020 first highlighted the ties between local criminals and the JAS, but their release once the criminals negotiated amnesties shows that the interests of the two groups do not always converge.<sup>71</sup> The conflicts in Sokoto between the ISGS and bandits could recur.

On the other hand, the growing state military pressure on these criminal groups risks pushing bandits and jihadists closer together. As this pressure increases, bandits are pushed to accept, or even seek, jihadist support for their own protection. For Niger, the growing involvement of its armed forces in the fight along the border could heighten the threat by further exposing Nigerien territory to reprisals from these groups, as in the Diffa region (Niger) after 2015.<sup>72</sup>

dits are said to frequently refer to Islam and jihad. See Crisis Group Report, *Violence in Nigeria's North West: Rolling Back the Mayhem*, op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> A Tuareg originally from Niger, Halilu Mairakumi, previously a receiver of stolen camels who organises kidnappings and cattle rustling in Zamfara state, is suspected of being linked to Ansaru in north-western Nigeria. See the tweets by Ahmad Salkida, @A\_Salkida, journalist, 5:21pm, 11 March 2010.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> "Nigéria : le chef d'un des gangs ayant kidnappé plus de 300 écoliers rend les armes", RFI, 10 February 2021.

 $<sup>^{72}</sup>$  The launch of Nigerien military operations against Boko Haram motivated the retaliatory attacks in the Diffa region. See Crisis Group Africa Report N°245, *Niger and Boko Haram: Beyond Counter-insurgency*, 27 February 2017.

# V. Security without Stabilisation

Niger reacted very early on to the deteriorating situation along the border strip, but mainly with reinforced security measures. Since 2018, the authorities have deployed an army battalion to Madarounfa (Maradi department), which has training support from the Belgian army and outposts in Dan Kano, Baban Rafi and Shirgu. Maradi since May 2017 with U.S. support. It is now focused on combating banditry, having moved away from its original mission of controlling migratory flows. The second mobile unit, with 252 police officers, was deployed in November 2019 in Konni (Tahoua). It was equipped and trained by EUCAP Niger, the European Union Capacity Building Mission which gives support to local security forces in Niger.

The results are generally positive. The Maradi mobile unit piloted the operation to dismantle the first jihadist camp of Jima Jimi in early 2019. The jihadists reportedly suffered few losses during this operation but were forced to retreat to northern Tillabery. In Maradi, there is unanimous recognition of the unit's usefulness, although since the attack it suffered on 1 December 2019 (see Section IV.B) it has seemingly cut back its mobility, one of its main strengths on the ground. As for the Konni mobile unit, Nigerien security actors criticise this second company and its command for making less use of its advantages of mobility than the Maradi company. <sup>76</sup>

Security measures remain insufficient, however, while violence is increasing along this border strip in south-western Niger. Nigerien forces are simultaneously present on multiple fronts across the country and are often understaffed. Thus, the Maradi mobile unit was recently redeployed to Filingué, and several hundred Nigerien soldiers based in Maradi were sent to the eastern front, in the Diffa region. <sup>77</sup> The security measures in place around Doutchi and Konni are weak, and several local authorities and security forces are calling for better control of border crossings there. <sup>78</sup>

The effectiveness of the response to this cross-border insecurity also depends on the country's cooperation with its Nigerian neighbour, which is longstanding but remains to be improved.<sup>79</sup> For many years, authorities on either side of the border

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Some important bandits have been eliminated, such as Souleymane Labo, who was killed in 2014, but others have been operating in the Maradi region since the mid-2000s, like one of the main leaders of the recent attacks in Maradi, who was arrested and then released in 2017. "Maradi: Arrestation du gangster le plus dangereux du Niger", TamTaminfo, 24 August 2014. Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien security officials, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> "Le Niger renforce la sécurité sur sa frontière avec le Nigéria", Xinhua, 15 October 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> The Mobile Border Control Companies were officially created in 2016. Their initial mandate to combat migratory flows stems from the commitment made by the Nigerien president to the European Union in particular to fight this phenomenon.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien security officials, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Ibid.

 $<sup>^{78}</sup>$  Ibid. The state is reportedly considering the imminent creation of new units to respond to this need.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> In 2012, a defence agreement was signed between Niger and Nigeria covering the entire border of the two countries, but it is above all intended to counter the Boko Haram insurgency in north-eastern Nigeria. "Nigeria seeks Niger's military support against Boko Haram", Reuters, 21 May 2013.

had different approaches. Nigeria considered that banditry in its north-western regions was not a priority and that it did not justify closer cooperation with Niger. 80

The recent escalation of violence has been a game changer and progress has been made in terms of cross-border cooperation. In October 2018, a major joint military operation between Niger and Nigeria was carried out in the border areas of Maradi, notably in Gabi and Dan Kano, where at least 30 bandits were officially neutralised. The authorities should have systematised such operations to make them more effective over the long term. The progress should largely be credited to a rapprochement between the governors of the border areas of Maradi and Tahoua. In late 2019, a meeting in Maradi between the governor and his counterparts from the three Nigerian border states made it possible to set up mixed patrols (with vehicles offered by these states to the Maradi Regional Security Committee) and to give Niger the right of pursuit on Nigerian territory despite the official border closure. This same exemption was not successfully negotiated in Tahoua, preventing cooperation there from being as effective as in Maradi.

The authorities and their partners are essentially active on the security front, but few measures have been taken to prevent the population from taking up banditry or to redress the grievances that might fuel an insurrection. The state and international partners continue to under-invest in the livestock sector. With the exception of Switzerland, no outside backer has been substantially involved in the border strip area. <sup>83</sup> Moreover, a repressive approach takes precedence over the options of fostering dialogue and demobilising armed actors. Unlike Nigeria, in 2019 Niger explicitly refused to grant amnesty on the grounds that: "We do not dialogue with bandits". <sup>84</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Crisis Group interviews, Nigerien authorities, Maradi and Niamey, October 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> "Au moins 30 'bandits' tués lors des opérations conjointes des armées des Niger et Nigéria", VOA Afrique, 16 October 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Crisis Group interview, Maradi state official, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

 <sup>83</sup> Germany and the European Union have funded two programs – unrelated to the current violence
 aimed at preventing irregular migration and facilitating returns.

 $<sup>^{84}</sup>$  Crisis Group interview, Maradi state official, Maradi, 10 October 2020.

# VI. Preventing the Spread

Beyond the security measures, which are essential but insufficient, Niger should develop preventive actions to slow down the spread of violence and avoid an insurrectionary situation. The livestock sector deserves special attention from the new president, Mohamed Bazoum, elected in March 2021, and increased investment to address the crisis it is experiencing. The Nigerien authorities should also be concerned with preserving social cohesion in the border strip to prevent the stigmatisation of certain communities and to supervise the development of self-defence groups before they get out of hand. Finally, the state should step up security efforts to avert an epidemic of violence, without ruling out negotiations to demobilise certain bandit groups.

# A. Mitigating Factors of Insurgency among Herders

Livestock farming should become a priority policy area for the Nigerien authorities, both in the south west and elsewhere in Niger, so as to reduce the injustices faced by pastoralists that drive some of them to take up arms.

In the short term, the land commissions, intended to prevent and resolve conflicts related to natural resources, should better represent the interests of herders. Authorities should revise their composition (not the charters but the practices) to ensure that herders are represented and that joint commissions are systematised. The latter are provided for by the Rural Code of 1993; they are charged with mediating disputes between land users and therefore also assessing the damage in the event of conflicts, especially those involving crop farmers.<sup>85</sup>

Pastoralists should also have more intermediaries who can defend their rights, whether technical and financial partners of cattle farmers' associations, such as the Association for the Revitalisation of Livestock in Niger, or associative networks of paralegals. <sup>86</sup> If herders had access to better counsel, they might well choose to resort to law rather than force.

Paralegals should be recruited by the Nigerien state or its partners on the basis of their roots in herding communities, and specially trained in pastoral land legislation, since the populations concerned notably suffer injustices in this area. Niger's partners could finance training programs for paralegals to make up for the insufficient number of these court officers in Niger. They could also encourage sharing experiences with states where this system is more developed, such as Canada or, in the sub-region, Mali. <sup>87</sup> These provisions would help curb the racketeering economy by allowing herders to oppose these practices by legal means. The presence of court-appointed coun-

 $<sup>^{85}</sup>$  In January 2013, a decree laying out the operating procedures of the joint commissions was adopted. In practice, these procedures are rarely observed. The damage caused is calculated according to the number of hectares of field destroyed and the equivalent in lost crops.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> This association, created in 1991, is the main Nigerien group supporting livestock farming. It has launched actions aimed at better defending pastoral land rights and fighting injustices. There are very few paralegals in Niger (individuals from local communities – pastoral in this case – who are trained in defending their rights).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> See "Rapport général de la conférence sur le parajuridisme au Mali", USAID/DEMESO, June 2019. The Canadian Association of Paralegals is among the main organisations specialising in this field.

sel – paralegals empowered to defend litigants instead of lawyers under certain conditions – should also be encouraged by the state and its partners.

At the same time, Niger and its partners must support herders, whose livelihoods are in crisis, by protecting the mobility of nomadic pastoralists and by facilitating paths toward retraining or diversification of economic activity for those who so wish. For instance, the state can promote promising sectors (such as milk production, for example) and help people make a career change by providing support for vocational training and the purchase of equipment. Activities that involve restoring herds and fattening livestock can be developed. This type of support exists in certain regions of Niger, such as Diffa and Tillabery, where international backers have turned their attention, but remains limited in the Doutchi-Maradi strip due to lack of investment.

In the longer term, the state would benefit from making livestock farming a priority focus at the national level, particularly in the regions of Maradi, Tahoua and Dosso, in order to secure access to grazing areas and transhumance corridors. Backers, much like the Nigerien state, should develop preventive measures in high-risk regions such as these, rather than focus their support solely on regions in crisis. Nigerien authorities could also revise the rules for access to listed forests and development of grazing areas so that herders could benefit from partial, conditional or seasonal use of these protected spaces.

# B. Preventing the Degradation of Communal Relations

To prevent communal violence, the approaches developed by the authorities in other regions of Niger should be extended to the border zone. For example, the High Authority for Peacebuilding (HACP), which has been tasked with the mission, should rapidly launch dialogue forums between Hausa and Fulani in the areas most exposed to banditry (Guidan-Roumdji and Madarounfa) or communal conflict (Bangui and Allela). Self-defence groups must take part if the creeping communal violence is to be halted. These dialogues or mediation measures, which flourish once conflicts have begun, would be much more effective if they were carried out preventively, before violence can create a wedge between communities. International partners could provide both financial and technical support to these efforts.

The authorities should also seek to more closely supervise the self-defence groups cropping up in the Maradi region since 2020. These groups are still at a sufficiently early stage to be effectively controlled. Their function is to secure rural areas when the state lacks the resources to do so, but their role must be strictly defined, including from a legal standpoint.

Crucially, these groups must be placed under the effective control of authorities, who must punish any abuses, notably to reduce the risks of communal violence. Local authorities should set up committees representing every community in a locality and headed by the mayor or prefect. This step would make it possible to limit the risk of these groups becoming locked in ethno-sectarian logic. The interior ministry must exercise strict oversight over weapons, based on background checks, excluding individuals previously involved in violence from carrying guns. The ministry should also enforce a stringent ban on possessing weapons of war. The authorities should task

the self-defence groups solely with protection of and intelligence gathering in villages to avoid any punitive operations.<sup>88</sup>

# C. Securing the Territory and Demobilising Bandits

The efforts already undertaken to secure the border strip must be maintained and extended to other high-risk areas such as the Doutchi-Konni border section. At the same time, the authorities of both countries must strengthen their cooperation, in particular between the governors of Nigerian states and Nigerien regions. They must also bolster their intelligence-sharing efforts and step up joint operations to limit the possibility of bandits taking refuge in border areas. The authorities of Sokoto state and the Tahoua region must increase their cooperation, which is paralysed by the border closure. <sup>89</sup> The more the authorities of the two countries can mobilise and display efficiency, the less communities will be tempted to arm themselves.

Defence and security forces must respect human rights while conducting their operations against armed men; they could otherwise prove counterproductive and fuel insurrection, as has occurred elsewhere. In particular, the Nigerien forces must avoid being associated with the abuses committed by Nigeria's army.<sup>90</sup>

A security approach should not prevent the authorities from simultaneously initiating measures to demobilise bandits. The main leaders are well known. Some may be willing to surrender following negotiations, something the HACP has already achieved in Tillabery and Tahoua, for example. 91 Although they have not publicly proclaimed their grievances with the state, angles of negotiation could still be found. Men often take up arms due to frustration, a sense of injustice or when faced with an economic impasse, to which the state can provide answers. If the gulf between bandits and the authorities widens even more, certain armed men, whether militiamen or bandits, could cross over into jihadist insurgency, a scenario already observed in northern Tillabery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> In Uganda, the state defined the missions and limited the areas of activity of the Arrow Boys of Teso, a group formed to fight the Lord's Resistance Army rebellion, which helped limit atrocities and facilitated their demobilisation. See Crisis Group Africa Report N°251, *Double-edged Sword: Vigilantes in African Counter-insurgencies*, 7 September 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> The Nigerian president officially reopened the borders on 16 December 2020. "Nigeria President Buhari orders immediate reopening of land borders", BBC, 16 December 2020.

<sup>90 &</sup>quot;War Crimes by Nigeria's Military", Amnesty International, 12 January 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> In 2018, the HACP succeeded in demobilising highway bandits operating in this border area of Mali through income-generating actions. Crisis Group interview, HACP official, Niamey, May 2019.

# VII. Conclusion

On the border between Niger and Nigeria, organised crime is intensifying and transforming in an alarming way, foreshadowing insurrections that could benefit jihadist groups in search of new territories. Niger can still limit the spread of banditry by supplementing its security approach with preventive measures, notably to mitigate feelings of injustice experienced by herders and to strengthen the increasingly weak ties between communities. For their part, Niger's partners must take an interest in these areas before they face destabilisation. They could for instance fund a prevention program designed and run by the Nigerien authorities.

Niamey/Brussels, 29 April 2021

# Appendix A: Map of the South-western Niger Border Zone



# Appendix B: About the International Crisis Group

The International Crisis Group (Crisis Group) is an independent, non-profit, non-governmental organisation, with some 120 staff members on five continents, working through field-based analysis and high-level advocacy to prevent and resolve deadly conflict.

Crisis Group's approach is grounded in field research. Teams of political analysts are located within or close by countries or regions at risk of outbreak, escalation or recurrence of violent conflict. Based on information and assessments from the field, it produces analytical reports containing practical recommendations targeted at key international, regional and national decision-takers. Crisis Group also publishes *CrisisWatch*, a monthly early-warning bulletin, providing a succinct regular update on the state of play in up to 80 situations of conflict or potential conflict around the world.

Crisis Group's reports are distributed widely by email and made available simultaneously on its website, www.crisisgroup.org. Crisis Group works closely with governments and those who influence them, including the media, to highlight its crisis analyses and to generate support for its policy prescriptions.

The Crisis Group Board of Trustees – which includes prominent figures from the fields of politics, diplomacy, business and the media – is directly involved in helping to bring the reports and recommendations to the attention of senior policymakers around the world. Crisis Group is co-chaired by President & CEO of the Fiore Group and Founder of the Radcliffe Foundation, Frank Giustra, as well as by former UN Deputy Secretary-General and Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), Lord (Mark) Malloch-Brown.

After President & CEO Robert Malley stood down in January 2021 to become the U.S. Iran envoy, two long-serving Crisis Group staff members assumed interim leadership until the recruitment of his replacement. Richard Atwood, Crisis Group's Chief of Policy, is serving as interim President and Comfort Ero, Africa Program Director, as interim Vice President.

Crisis Group's international headquarters is in Brussels, and the organisation has offices in seven other locations: Bogotá, Dakar, Istanbul, Nairobi, London, New York, and Washington, DC. It has presences in the following locations: Abuja, Addis Ababa, Bahrain, Baku, Bangkok, Beirut, Caracas, Gaza City, Guatemala City, Jerusalem, Johannesburg, Juba, Kabul, Kiev, Manila, Mexico City, Moscow, Seoul, Tbilisi, Toronto, Tripoli, Tunis, and Yangon.

Crisis Group receives financial support from a wide range of governments, foundations, and private sources. Currently Crisis Group holds relationships with the following governmental departments and agencies: Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Austrian Development Agency, Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, European Union Emergency Trust Fund for Africa, European Union Instrument contributing to Stability and Peace, Finnish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, French Development Agency, French Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs, Global Affairs Canada, Iceland Ministry for Foreign Affairs, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade of Ireland, Japan International Cooperation Agency, the Principality of Liechtenstein Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Luxembourg Ministry of Foreign and European Affairs, Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Qatar Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swedish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs, United Nations Development Programme, UK Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office, and the World Bank.

Crisis Group also holds relationships with the following foundations and organizations: Adelphi Research, Carnegie Corporation of New York, Facebook, Ford Foundation, Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, Global Challenges Foundation, Henry Luce Foundation, John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, Open Society Foundations, Ploughshares Fund, Robert Bosch Stiftung, Rockefeller Brothers Fund, and Stiftung Mercator.

# April 2021

# Appendix C: Reports and Briefings on Africa since 2018

#### **Special Reports and Briefings**

- Council of Despair? The Fragmentation of UN Diplomacy, Special Briefing N°1, 30 April 2019.
- Seven Opportunities for the UN in 2019-2020, Special Briefing N°2, 12 September 2019.
- Seven Priorities for the New EU High Representative, Special Briefing N°3, 12 December 2019.
- COVID-19 and Conflict: Seven Trends to Watch, Special Briefing N°4, 24 March 2020 (also available in French and Spanish).
- A Course Correction for the Women, Peace and Security Agenda, Special Briefing N°5, 9 December 2020.
- Nineteen Conflict Prevention Tips for the Biden Administration, United States Briefing N°2, 28 January 2021.

#### Africa

- A Tale of Two Councils: Strengthening AU-UN Cooperation, Africa Report N°279, 25 June 2019.
- The Price of Peace: Securing UN Financing for AU Peace Operations, Africa Report N°286, 31 January 2020.
- Eight Priorities for the African Union in 2020, Africa Briefing N°151, 7 February 2020 (also available in French).
- How to Spend It: New EU Funding for African Peace and Security, Africa Report N°297, 14 January 2021 (also available in French).
- Eight Priorities for the African Union in 2021, Africa Briefing N°166, 3 February 2021 (also available in French).

# **Central Africa**

- Seven Priorities for the African Union in 2018, Africa Briefing N°135, 17 January 2018 (also available in French).
- Electoral Poker in DR Congo, Africa Report N°259, 4 April 2018 (also available in French).
- Cameroon's Anglophone Crisis: How the Catholic Church Can Promote Dialogue, Africa Briefing N°138, 26 April 2018 (also available in French).
- Increasing the Stakes in DR Congo's Electoral Poker, Africa Briefing N°139, 8 June 2018 (also available in French).
- DR Congo: The Bemba Earthquake, Africa Briefing N°140, 15 June 2018 (also available in French).
- Cameroon's Far North: A New Chapter in the Fight Against Boko Haram, Africa Report N°263, 14 August 2018 (also available in French).

- Helping the Burundian People Cope with the Economic Crisis, Africa Report N°264, 31 August 2018 (also available in French).
- Cameroon: Divisions Widen Ahead of Presidential Vote, Africa Briefing N°142, 3 October 2018 (also available in French).
- Chad: Defusing Tensions in the Sahel, Africa Report N°266, 5 December 2018 (also available in French).
- Cameroon's Anglophone Crisis: How to Get to Talks?, Africa Report N°272, 2 May 2019 (also available in French).
- Chad: Avoiding Confrontation in Miski, Africa Report N°274, 17 May 2019 (only available in French)
- Making the Central African Republic's Latest Peace Agreement Stick, Africa Report N°277, 18 June 2019 (also available in French).
- Running Out of Options in Burundi, Africa Report N°278, 20 June 2019 (also available in French).
- A New Approach for the UN to Stabilise the DR Congo, Africa Briefing N°148, 4 December 2019.
- Avoiding the Resurgence of Inter-communal Violence in Eastern Chad, Africa Report N°284, 30 December 2019 (also available in French).
- Averting Proxy Wars in the Eastern DdR Congo and Great Lakes, Africa Briefing N°150, 23 January 2020 (also available in French).
- A First Step Toward Reform: Ending Burundi's Forced Contribution System, Africa Briefing N°153, 8 April 2020 (also available in French).
- Mineral Concessions: Avoiding Conflict in DR Congo's Mining Heartland, Africa Report N°290, 30 June 2020 (also available in French).
- DR Congo: Ending the Cycle of Violence in Ituri, Africa Report N°292, 15 July 2020 (also available in French).
- Easing Cameroon's Ethno-political Tensions, On and Offline, Africa Report N°295, 3 December 2020 (also available in French).
- Réduire les tensions électorales en République centrafricaine, Africa Report N°296, 10 December 2020 (only available in French).
- New Challenges for Chad's Army, Africa Report N°298, 22 janvier 2021 (only available in French).

# Horn of Africa

- After Kenya's Leaders Reconcile, a Tough Path Ahead, Africa Briefing N°136, 13 March 2018.
- Somalia and the Gulf Crisis, Africa Report N°260, 5 June 2018.
- Averting War in Northern Somalia, Africa Briefing N°141, 27 June 2018.

- Al-Shabaab Five Years after Westgate: Still a Menace in East Africa, Africa Report N°265, 21 September 2018.
- Improving Prospects for a Peaceful Transition in Sudan, Africa Briefing N°143, 14 January 2019.
- Managing Ethiopia's Unsettled Transition, Africa Report N°269, 21 February 2019.
- Salvaging South Sudan's Fragile Peace Deal, Africa Report N°270, 13 March 2019.
- Bridging the Gap in the Nile Waters Dispute, Africa Report N°271, 20 March 2019.
- Averting Violence in Zanzibar's Knife-edge Election, Africa Briefing N°144, 11 June 2019.
- Women and Al-Shabaab's Insurgency, Africa Briefing N°145, 27 June 2019.
- Time for Ethiopia to Bargain with Sidama over Statehood, Africa Briefing N°146, 4 July 2019.
- Somalia-Somaliland: The Perils of Delaying New Talks, Africa Report N°280, 12 July 2019.
- Safeguarding Sudan's Revolution, Africa Report N°281, 21 October 2019.
- Déjà Vu: Preventing Another Collapse in South Sudan, Africa Briefing N°147, 4 November 2019.
- Keeping Ethiopia's Transition on the Rails, Africa Report N°283, 16 December 2019.
- COVID-19 in Somalia: A Public Health Emergency in an Electoral Minefield, Africa Briefing N°155, 8 May 2020.
- Bridging the Divide in Ethiopia's North, Africa Briefing N°156, 12 June 2020.
- Financing the Revival of Sudan's Troubled Transition, Africa Briefing N°157, 23 June 2020.
- Ending the Dangerous Standoff in Southern Somalia, Africa Briefing N°158, 14 July 2020.
- How to Shield Education from Al-Shabaab in Kenya's North East, Africa Briefing N°159, 22 July 2020.
- Toward an End to Ethiopia's Federal-Tigray Feud, Africa Briefing N°160, 14 August 2020 (also available in Amharic and Tigrinya).
- Steering Ethiopia's Tigray Crisis Away from Conflict, Africa Briefing N°162, 30 October 2020.
- Staving off Violence around Somalia's Elections, Africa Briefing N°163, 10 November 2020.
- Blunting Al-Shabaab's Impact on Somalia's Elections, Africa Briefing N°165, 31 December 2020.
- Toward a Viable Future for South Sudan, Africa Report N°300, 5 February 2021.
- Finding a Path to Peace in Ethiopia's Tigray Region, Africa Briefing N°167, 11 February 2021.
- The Rebels Come to Khartoum: How to Implement Sudan's New Peace Agreement, Africa Briefing N°168, 23 February 2021.

- South Sudan's Other War: Resolving the Insurgency in Equatoria, Africa Briefing N°169, 25 February 2021.
- Ethiopia's Tigray War: A Deadly, Dangerous Stalemate, Africa Briefing N°171, 2 April 2021.

## Southern Africa

- Four Conflict Prevention Opportunities for South Africa's Foreign Policy, Africa Briefing N°152, 27 March 2020.
- All That Glitters is Not Gold: Turmoil in Zimbabwe's Mining Sector, Africa Report N°294, 24 November 2020.
- How South Africa Can Nudge Zimbabwe toward Stability, Africa Briefing N°164, 17 December 2020.

#### **West Africa**

- Frontière Niger-Mali: mettre l'outil militaire au service d'une approche politique, Africa Report N°261, 12 June 2018 (only available in French).
- Stopping Nigeria's Spiralling Farmer-Herder Violence, Africa Report N°262, 26 July 2018.
- Drug Trafficking, Violence and Politics in Northern Mali, Africa Report N°267, 13 December 2018 (also available in French).
- Nigeria's 2019 Elections: Six States to Watch, Africa Report N°268, 21 December 2018.
- Facing the Challenge of the Islamic State in West Africa Province, Africa Report N°273, 16 May 2019.
- Returning from the Land of Jihad: The Fate of Women Associated with Boko Haram, Africa Report N°275, 21 May 2019.
- Speaking with the "Bad Guys": Toward Dialogue with Central Mali's Jihadists, Africa Report N°276 (also available in French), 28 May 2019.
- Getting a Grip on Central Sahel's Gold Rush, Africa Report N°282, 13 November 2019 (also available in French).
- The Risk of Jihadist Contagion in West Africa, Africa Briefing N°149, 20 December 2019 (also available in French).
- Managing Trafficking in Northern Niger, Africa Report N°285, 6 January 2020 (also available in French).
- Burkina Faso: Stopping the Spiral of Violence, Africa Report N°287, 24 February 2020, (also available in French).
- The Central Sahel: Scene of New Climate Wars?, Africa Briefing N°154, 24 April 2020 (also available in French).
- Violence in Nigeria's North West: Rolling Back the Mayhem, Africa Report N°288, 18 May 2020

- Sidelining the Islamic State in Niger's Tillabery, Africa Report N°289, 3 June 2020 (also available in French).
- What Role for the Multinational Joint Task Force in Fighting Boko Haram?, Africa Report N°291, 7 July 2020.
- Côte d'Ivoire: An Election Delay for Dialogue, Africa Briefing N°161, 29 September 2020 (also available in French).
- Reversing Central Mali's Descent into Communal Violence, Africa Report N°293, 9 November 2020 (also available in French).
- A Course Correction for the Sahel Stabilisation Strategy, Africa Report N°299, 1 February 2021 (also available in French).
- An Exit from Boko Haram? Assessing Nigeria's Operation Safe Corridor, Africa Briefing N°170, 19 March 2021.

# Appendix D: International Crisis Group Board of Trustees

#### INTERIM PRESIDENT

#### Richard Atwood

Crisis Group Chief of Policy

# INTERIM VICE PRESIDENT

#### Comfort Ero

Crisis Group Africa Program Director

#### CO-CHAIRS

#### Frank Giustra

President & CEO, Fiore Group; Founder, Radcliffe Foundation

#### Susana Malcorra

Former Foreign Minister of Argentina

## OTHER TRUSTEES

#### Fola Adeola

Founder and Chairman, FATE Foundation

#### **Hushang Ansary**

Chairman, Parman Capital Group LLC; Former Iranian Ambassador to the U.S. and Minister of Finance and Economic Affairs

#### **Gérard Araud**

Former Ambassador of France to the U.S.

## Carl Bildt

Former Prime Minister and Foreign Minister of Sweden

# **Emma Bonino**

Former Foreign Minister of Italy and European Commissioner for Humanitarian Aid

## **Cheryl Carolus**

Former South African High Commissioner to the UK and Secretary General of the African National Congress (ANC)

# Maria Livanos Cattaui

Former Secretary General of the International Chamber of Commerce

# Ahmed Charai

Chairman and CEO of Global Media Holding and publisher of the Moroccan weekly L'Observateur

# Nathalie Delapalme

Executive Director and Board Member at the Mo Ibrahim Foundation

# Hailemariam Desalegn Boshe

Former Prime Minister of Ethiopia

# Alexander Downer

Former Australian Foreign Minister and High Commissioner to the United Kingdom

## Sigmar Gabriel

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs and Vice Chancellor of Germany

# Hu Shuli

Editor-in-Chief of Caixin Media; Professor at Sun Yat-sen University

#### Mo Ibrahim

Founder and Chair, Mo Ibrahim Foundation; Founder, Celtel International

#### Wadah Khanfar

Co-Founder, Al Sharq Forum; former Director General, Al Jazeera Network

## Nasser al-Kidwa

Chairman of the Yasser Arafat Foundation; Former UN Deputy Mediator on Syria

#### Bert Koenders

Former Dutch Minister of Foreign Affairs and Under-Secretary-General of the United Nations

#### Andrey Kortunov

Director General of the Russian International Affairs Council

#### Ivan Krastev

Chairman of the Centre for Liberal Strategies (Sofia); Founding Board Member of European Council on Foreign Relations

#### Tzipi Livni

Former Foreign Minister and Vice Prime Minister of Israel

#### **Helge Lund**

Former Chief Executive BG Group (UK) and Statoil (Norway)

# Lord (Mark) Malloch-Brown

Former UN Deputy Secretary-General and Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme

# William H. McRaven

Retired U.S. Navy Admiral who served as 9th Commander of the U.S. Special Operations Command

# Shivshankar Menon

Former Foreign Secretary of India; former National Security Adviser

# Naz Modirzadeh

Director of the Harvard Law School Program on International Law and Armed Conflict

# Federica Mogherini

Former High Representative of the European Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy

# Saad Mohseni

Chairman and CEO of MOBY Group

## Marty Natalegawa

Former Minister of Foreign Affairs of Indonesia, Permanent Representative to the UN, and Ambassador to the UK

# Ayo Obe

Chair of the Board of the Gorée Institute (Senegal); Legal Practitioner (Nigeria)

# Meghan O'Sullivan

Former U.S. Deputy National Security Adviser on Iraq and Afghanistan

# Thomas R. Pickering

Former U.S. Under-Secretary of State and Ambassador to the UN, Russia, India, Israel, Jordan, El Salvador and Niceria

# **Kerry Propper**

Managing Partner of ATW Partners; Founder and Chairman of Chardan Capital

#### **Ahmed Rashid**

Author and Foreign Policy Journalist, Pakistan

#### Ghassan Salamé

Former UN Secretary-General's Special Representative and Head of the UN Support Mission in Libya; Former Minister of Culture of Lebanon; Founding Dean of the Paris School of International Affairs, Sciences Po University

# Juan Manuel Santos Calderón

Former President of Colombia; Nobel Peace Prize Laureate 2016

#### Ellen Johnson Sirleaf

Former President of Liberia

## Alexander Soros

Deputy Chair of the Global Board, Open Society Foundations

# **George Soros**

Founder, Open Society Foundations and Chair. Soros Fund Management

## Jonas Gahr Støre

Leader of the Labour Party and Labour Party Parliamentary Group; former Foreign Minister of Norway

# Lawrence H. Summers

Former Director of the U.S. National Economic Council and Secretary of the U.S. Treasury; President Emeritus of Harvard University

# Darian Swig

Founder and President, Article 3 Advisors; Co-Founder and Board Chair, Article3.org

# **Helle Thorning-Schmidt**

CEO of Save the Children International; former Prime Minister of Denmark

## Wang Jisi

Member, Foreign Policy Advisory Committee of the Chinese Foreign Ministry; President, Institute of International and Strategic Studies, Peking University

#### PRESIDENT'S COUNCIL

A distinguished group of individual and corporate donors providing essential support and expertise to Crisis Group.

CORPORATE INDIVIDUAL

BP (2) Anonymous Stephen Robert Shearman & Sterling LLP David Brown & Erika Franke **Alexander Soros** White & Case LLP The Edelman Family Foundation lan R. Taylor

# INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY COUNCIL

Individual and corporate supporters who play a key role in Crisis Group's efforts to prevent deadly conflict.

INDIVIDUAL CORPORATE

(1) Anonymous (3) Anonymous **David Jannetti** APCO Worldwide Inc. Mark Bergman Faisel Khan Stanley Bergman & Edward Cleopatra Kitti Chevron Edelman UK & Ireland Samantha Lasry Bergman

Eni Peder Bratt Jean Manas & Rebecca Haile

Lara Dauphinee Equinor **Dror Moreh** 

Herman De Bode Lise Strickler & Mark Gallogly **Ninety One** 

**Tullow Oil plc** Ryan Dunfield **Charitable Fund** 

**Warburg Pincus** Tanaz Eshaghian The Nommontu Foundation

Seth & Jane Ginns Brian Paes-Braga Ronald Glickman Kerry Propper Geoffrey R. Hoguet & **Duco Sickinghe** Ana Luisa Ponti Nina K. Solarz Geoffrey Hsu Raffi Vartanian

#### AMBASSADOR COUNCIL

Rising leaders from diverse fields who contribute their talents and expertise to support Crisis Group's mission.

Christina Bache Reid Jacoby Betsy (Colleen) Popken Alieu Bah Tina Kaiser Sofie Roehrig **Amy Benziger** Jennifer Kanyamibwa Perfecto Sanchez James Blake Gillian Lawie Rahul Sen Sharma **Thomas Cunningham** David Litwak **Chloe Squires** Madison Malloch-Brown Matthew Devlin Leeanne Su Sabrina Edelman Megan McGill **AJ Twombly** Sabina Frizell Hamesh Mehta **Theodore Waddelow Zachary Watling** Sarah Covill Clara Morain Nabity **Grant Webster** Lynda Hammes Gillian Morris Joe Hill **Sherman Williams** 

**Duncan Pickard** Lauren Hurst Lorenzo Piras Yasin Yaqubie

# SENIOR ADVISERS

Former Board Members who maintain an association with Crisis Group, and whose advice and support are called on (to the extent consistent with any other office they may be holding at the time).

Martti Ahtisaari Christoph Bertram Aleksander Kwasniewski

Chairman Emeritus Lakhdar Brahimi Ricardo Lagos

Kim Campbell Joanne Leedom-Ackerman George Mitchell Jorge Castañeda **Todung Mulya Lubis** Chairman Emeritus Joaquim Alberto Chissano **Graca Machel Gareth Evans** Victor Chu Jessica T. Mathews President Emeritus Mong Joon Chung Miklós Németh Kenneth Adelman Sheila Coronel **Christine Ockrent** Adnan Abu-Odeh Pat Cox

**Timothy Ong** HRH Prince Turki al-Faisal Gianfranco Dell'Alba Roza Otunbayeva Celso Amorim Jacques Delors Olara Otunnu

Óscar Arias Lord (Christopher) Patten Alain Destexhe **Richard Armitage** Mou-Shih Ding Surin Pitsuwan Diego Arria Uffe Ellemann-Jensen Fidel V. Ramos Zainab Bangura Stanley Fischer Olympia Snowe Nahum Barnea Carla Hills Javier Solana

Kim Beazley **Swanee Hunt** Pär Stenbäck Shlomo Ben-Ami Wolfgang Ischinger